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Chemistry- Physics Dept. 
Receive Joint $12,000 Grant 

A grant of $12,000 has been received from the Atomic Energy Commission 
(AEC) to equip a radiation laboratory in the Science Building, 

The chemistry and physics departments applied jointly for the grant on Nov. 
8 in order to provide experimentation relative to radiation in elementary and 
advanced courses in physics and chemistry here. 

Included in the equipment wi 11 be a neutron howitzer which wi 11 enable ex­
periments to be carried on with the neutron, and some precision instruments 
used for energy measurements relative to different kinds of nuclear radiation. 
The radio - active materials wi 11 be provided by the AEC and wi 11 be kept in a 
lead safe in the Science Building for safety and protection. 

Having received the grant, a year course in atomic and nuclear physics is 
being planned which will include 16 experiments throughout the year. Nuc­
lear experiments wi 11 also be used in physical chemistry, bio-chemistry and 
analytical chemistry. 

Medi cal technology, pre-medical and pre-dental students wi 11 also be given 
laboratory assignments concerning the use of radiation instruments. Also in­
cluded under this program will be a course for non-science majors which is in­
tended to provide for a better educated citizenry. 

Unti I now, the physics department has been I imited to demonstrations and 
minor research because of the lack of equipment, 

Sixteen students have graduated from WSC with physics majors since a phy­
sics major was first offered five years ago. One of the 16 graduates has re­
ceived his M.S.degree, and three are now in graduate school working for their 
Ph , D, degrees, 

In the chemistry department, 93 students have graduated with chemistry 
majors. Twenty-five of the graduates went on to graduate school, and of these 
nine have received M.S. degrees, five have received Ph.D. degrees, and 11 
are still in school. Twenty-three of the total graduates are teaching in high 
schools, while 25 are commercially employed. 

In the physics and chemistry departments, combined, 24 per cent of the 
graduates have gone on to graduate school and successfu I ly pursued graduate 
studies. 

Several faculty members of WSC are qualified to supervise the nuclear ex­
periments that wi 11 be performed. The instructors in the chemistry department 
are Lawrence G, Kallander, Ph.D.; Oliver A. Andrews, M.S., and Robert H. 
Weaver, Ph.D. In the physics department, Monica Bainter, Ph.D.; Gregory 
Kulas M.S.; Allen F. Blocher, M.S., and Benedict Oh, M.S. are qualified 
for such position. 

POINT CAMPUS CONTINUES TO EXPAND -

At a recent meeting of the Board of Regents of State Colleges, authority to 
take options on I 9 pieces of property, estimated at a total cost of $259,000, 
was granted President Albertson. Th is property ·is east of Isadore St., south of 
4th Ave. and north of Franklin St. and is needed for the building of a$2 mil-
l ion dollar classroom with construction to begin around June 1, 1964. Com­
letion is scheduled for the fall of '65. 

A new heating plant is to be completed before the '65-66 heating season. 



NINE TIERS OF seats provide room for 108 students in the chemistry lecture room in the new 
Science Building. Dr. Roland A. Trytten, chairman of the chemistry department, is at right. 

Open House 
At Science 
Building 

Wisconsin State College's newest and 
proudest teaching facility, the Science 
Building, was shown to the public Sunday 
afternoon, November 30. 

The size alone is impressive -110,000 
square feet of floor space, equivalent to 
about two football fields. 

The building cost$2.3million including 
movable equipment, land and incidentals. ONE OF TI-IE ~OST spectacular features 

of the Science Building is a planet­
arium. Allen F. Blocher is sho\lJI1 with 
the device which projects the sun, 
moon, stars and planets on a curved 
ceiling. 



Housed in it ore the chemistry, physics, geography and biology departments. 
Until this year, all were in the Main Building in quarters outgrown by WSC's 
rapidly increasing student population. 

The three-story structure, brick with stone trim, is designed in the shape of 
a modified cross and topped bya greenhouse. It is the first all-classroom build­
ing constructed at WSC since the Main Building was erected in 1894, the year 
the college opened. 

Outstanding are tiered lecture rooms, one of which seate 108 'Students; 25 4 
laboratories, including a radio-chemistry lab; and a live animal room. I 

Another impressive feature is a planetarium whose $14,000 projector displays ( 
the sun, planets and moon on a curved ceiling. The projector can show the 
position of stars thousands of years in the past and into the future. ' 

Visitors were taken through the planetarium Sunday, but because of time 
limitations the projector was not operated . However, starting the second se-
mester, public showings are planned. 

"We appreciate the investment the taxpayers of the state have mode in this 
building," said President James H. Albertson. "It is on investment that will 
have direct benefits for young people and the state itselfover the ne xt 75 years." 

Not all the equipment had arrived when the building was opened in Septem­
ber and some of it still isn't here, and this hos caused some problems, said the 
president. But, he added, "these are the pains we enjoy having." 

Some of the features of the departments: 
BIOLOGY - Two controlled-environment rooms with constant temperatures and 
humidity where growth experiments and similar projects may be carried out. 
- A greenhouse with partitioned-off side rooms where plant pathogens can be 

used with-out contamination of main stock. 
- A museum, photo-laboratory, faculty research room, animal room, seminar 

room, laboratories, three lecture rooms and office and conference areas. 
R. E. Simpson heads the department. 

GEOGRAPHY - A complex of 
rooms including a cartographic 
drafting room, a mop reproduc­
tion laboratory and air photo in­
terpretation foci I ities. One of 
the features here is a verti co I 
copy camera permitting maps to 
be reduced or enlarged. The 
three-room complex allows stud­
ents to carry research projects 
from the data-gathering stage, 
through the process of drafting 
mops, to the final print stage. 
The cartographic unit is a train­
ing facility for students in other 
fields, including biology and 
conservation. "The facilities 
also offer faculty opportunities 
for assistance in the preparation 
of research and manuscripts," 
said Robert T. Anderson, chairman. 

DALE HOPKINS of Stevens Point electrically st i mu­
lates a section of frog muscle in a phys iol ogy 
class in the Science Building. 



- A weather display linking instruments to indicators in a weather shelter 
on the roof; a flat map room with space for 20,000 maps; a faculty research 
room; and three laboratories. 

PHYSICS - The planetarium with its Spitz projector; expanded laboratory 
and classroom space; optics darkrooms; tiered lecture rooms; and telescope fo­
ci I ities on the roof for teaching astronomy. 

M)VEMENTS OF 1HE ea rth , moon and sun are explained to 
Douglas Sommer of Beloit and Karen Halleen of Stan l ey 
by Dr. Gian g of the geography depa rtment. 

-A radio-chemistry lab, 
shared with the chemistry de­
partment and furnished through 
a grant from the Atomic Energy 
Commission. 
- A Foucault pendulum, gift 
of the Dr. Wayne Cowan family. 
Dr. Cowan's widow lives at 
432 Prais St. The pendulum, 
which has not yet arrived, will 
be suspended through three 
stories. A weight hung from a 
wire will swing constantly in 
one direction, but because of 
the earth's revolution its plane 
of swing will appear to shift 
during the day. It will serve 
as a clock, much in the man­
ner of a sun dial, and will also 
have practical applications in 
the teaching of physics, 

CHEMISTRY - A tiered lecture room seating 108, complete with demonstration 
and projection facilities. The demonstration desk is equipped with steam, hot 
and cold water, direct and alternating current and fume hood. 

- Three quiz-discussion rooms, each with a demonstration desk. 
- A stockroom with adjoining acid vault and volatile solvents vault. 
- Six laboratories, with student stations equipped with electricity, gas, 

compressed air, hot and cold water and steam; a modern instrument room with 
adjoining darkrooms; and the radio-chemistry lab, sharred with physics. 

Dr. Roland A. Trytten is chairman of the chemistry department. 
The college committee which aided in planning the building was headed by 

Dr. Edgar F. Pierson. Other members were GilbertW. Faust, Trytten, Miss 
Bainter and Anderson. 

The architect was George Foster of Foster, Shavie and Murray, Wausau. 
The Science Building is one of two major structures completed this year on 

the WSC campus. The other is Hyer Hall for women on N. Reserve Street, 
scheduled to be dedicated December 8. 

Under construction in the same area are two residence hal Is, May Roach 
Hall for women and E.T. Smith Hall for men, and a food service building, 
the Bessie May Allen Residence Center. 



POINTER ALUMS 

WAYNE H. GALLER, '59, has been named elementary principal at McFarland, 
Wis. Mr. Galler, who received a Master of Science Degree in school adminis­
tration and supervision at the University of Wisconsin in 1960, has been ele­
mentary principal at Marshfield's Washington School for the past three years. 

The new administrator of Southern Door School District in Wisconsin is HERMAN 
W. LAATSCH, '40. Prior to this appointment, he headed the Kickapoo Area 
Schools since 1961. Before this, he was administrator of the Elroy-Kendall­
Wilton District. He also taught and supervised at Aniwa Graded School, Ban­
croft Public School, Mountain High School, Oostburg Public School, and Ply­
mouth High Schoo I. Mr. Laatsch is married and has a grown daughter. 

A 1959 graduate ofWSC, Stevens Point, SHERMAN IVERSON, was ordained 
into the ministry of the American Lutheran Church. He was graduated from 
Luther Seminary in St. Paul. He is married to the former Evelyn Loberg; they 
have three children, Lori Rae, 8, Lynn Marie, 7, and David Karel, 2. Mr. 
Iverson has accepted a call to serve the Lutheran Church in Hazard, Nebr. 

Two Point graduates, MRS. EUGENE (NOBLE) FICK, '49, and MRS. PAUL 
DRAKE {ETHEL McDONALD), '38, received art honors at the Fall Art Festival, 
sponsored by the Town and Country Art League at Stevens Point, Wis. Mrs. 
Fick's winning water-color was titled "Snowbound on Peck Street," received 
the top honor. Mrs. Drake's oil, "On the Linwood Road," received 2nd place. 

THEODORE DOWD, '51, has been named prinicpal of the Vesper Elementary 
School. He holds a master's degree from Colorado State College, and has just 
completed his ninth year of teaching in South Milwaukee. He is married and 
the father of four children. 

Appointed as chairman of the elementary education area at Northern Illinois 
University, DeKalb is DR. WALLACE J. WHEELER, '40. He earned Master of 
Arts and Doctor of Education degrees from Northwestern University, Evanston, 
ill. After his graduation from SPSC, he taught in Readstown and Winneconne, 
and then served as principal and teacher at New London. He served in the Army 
during World War 11, and then spent 15 years in the Waukegan, i 11. school sys­
tem before joining the faculty of NIU in 1960. He is married and the father of 
four children. 

CLIFFORD LARSON, '41, recently received his Master's Degree in education 
administration from the University of Wisconsin-Milwaukee. He is Superinten­
dent of Schools for Portage, Waushara, Adams and Marquette Counties. 

DR. DELL C. KJER, '42, has been elected Vice President of kindergarten edu­
cation for the 99,000 member Association for Childhood Education International. 
He is on the North Texas State University, Denton, daculty. He joined the staff 
there in 1950. Dr. Kjer graduated from WSC, Stevens Point, and received his 
doctors and masters degrees from George Peabody College for Teachers, Nash­
ville, Tenn. 



Living at 6981 Whitby, Garden City, Michigan are JOHN L. SMITH, '46 , his 
wife Virginia, and their two boys, 4 years and 9 months. John received his 
Master's Degree at the University of Wisconsin in physical education. For the 
last 3 l/2 years he has been working for Prentice Hall, Inc. His wife is a 
teacher with a Master's Degree in guidance and counseling. 

MORRIS P. ANDERSON, '56, is employed by the Monarch Range Co., Beaver 
Dam, Wis. as a Division Sales Manager in charge of sales for the southern half 
of North Dakota. He is married and has two children, Peter, 7, and Mary, 3 
months. The Andersons reside at 1008 Lake Ave., Bismarck, N. Dakota. 

Serving as Associate Pastor at the First Methodist Church in Appleton and 
minister to students at Lawrence College is GORDON SORENSEN, '52. After 
graduation at the Point, he studied at Garrett Theological Seminary in Evanston, 
Illinois and received his Bachelor of Divinity Degree in 1955. He then served 
as Pastor of the Methodist Church at Lowell and Juneau, Wis. and from there 
moved to Beloit where he served as minister of Christ Methodist Church. From 
Beloit he moved to Appleton where he now lives at 507 East Alice St. He is 
married to the former DOROTHY THOMPSON, a mid-year graduate of Stevens 
Point in 1952-53. They have three children, Heidi Kay, 8, Nels Peter, 5, 
and MarkGordon, 4. 

CAROLYN PRONZ ROSHAK, '46, reports that she returned to the teach­
ing field in 1961. She says, "I teach 15 boys who live at the Milwaukee County 
Home for Dependent Children. 1/1/e have a full academic program as well as 
crafts, gym, woodworking, and music. I teach all except music. My pupils 
range in C.A. from 10 l / 2 to 13, I.Q. 57 - 84, several psychotic, several 
severe behavioral problems, several mentally deficient. 11 She resides at 1519 
S. 34th St., Milwaukee 15, Wis. 

FRANK J. KOEHN, '43, was recently appointed as Administrator of the Almond 
Area Schools. He received his M.S. degree from the University of Wisconsin 
and has done advanced study at the University of Oregon. He is married to the 
former MAXINE McGUIRE. They have two children, Frank Jr., 17, and 
Bruce, 13. 

Living in their new home at 1100 lndianwood Drive, Brookfield, Wis. are Mr. 
and Mrs. James McGavick. Mrs. McGavick, the former PATRICIA GIESE, 
'55, taught at West Allis following her graduation. In the summer of 1957 she 
toured Europe with two other Stevens Point graduates, MARIE DORO, '56, 
and BETTY HOLSTEIN, '56. Her husband, Jim, is an account executive for 
an advertising agency. They have two children, Coleen Ann, born in Nov., 
1959, and Dean Michael, born in March, 1962. 

LLOYD MERTENS, '62, was graduated from Officer Training School on Feb.5, 
1963. At the present time he is a student at Aircraft Maintenance Officers 
School at Chanute Air Force Base. His next assignment is to Amarillo, Texas. 
He and his wife, Linda Jean, are expecting their first child in November. 

Teaching English at Mayville, Wis. is ZORKA (MALESEVICH) FALK, '40. 
She is married to Arthur L. Falk, a graduate of Ripon College. During 1943-
44 she worked at Douglas Aircraft at Long Beach, California while her husband 
( a_Navy man) was overseas. During 1944-45 she was principal and 5-8th grade 



teacher at Ke koskee , three miles from Mayville, She re tired from teaching to 
ra ise her fa mi ly; Kathy , born in 1947, Margie, born in 1949, and J ohn, born 
in l 957. In l 961-62 she was cal led back to teaching at Kekoshee and then 
taught at the Theresa Public School during 1962-63, The Falks live at 322 
Grand Boulevard, Mayville, Wis. 

MRS KENNETH SALZWEDEL, formerly KATHLEEN GUELL, '56, reported that 
she is now retired from teaching and is a full-time homemaker. She has two 
children, Janet, 3, and Mark, 1 1/2. Her husband, who attended the college 
in 1955-57, is teaching psychology at Wisconsin State College, Whitewater. 
They reside at 143 N. Park St., Whitewater, 

LOUIS E. SLOC K, who received his B. E. degree from Stevens Point in 1940 
and his M.A . from the University of Minnesota, joined the faculty of WSC, 
Eau Cla ire , in January, 1944. His position is that of Director of Extended 
Services, Libe ral Arts Placement and Alumni Secretary. He has two children: 
Rachel , who earned a degree in Medical Technology, and Charles , who earned 
a degree in education and is teaching in Wausau, Wis. 

WILBURT G , RATHKE , '38, reports that he has spent the last two summers as a 
rep resentative at the American Institute of Cooperation - in 1961 at the Uni­
versity of Minnesota and in 1962 at Oh io State University at Columbus, Ohio -
learning ways and means in which all may develop and learn methods to improve 
cooperation in industry, His address is: 409 Park Ave., Oconto, Wis. 

The MYRON J , FRITSCH family and their 17' housetrai ler took a six-week 
(7500) miles tr ip last summer to the Black Hills, Yellowstone, Seattle, and down 
the coast to SanFrancisco. They also visited Reno, Nevada, Salt Lake City, 
Chicago and then back north and home, Their oldest daughter, Jacqueline, 
graduated from WSC, Stevens Point and is teaching at West Allis Central; the 
next daughter, Barbara, was a junior at WSC majoring in German and French; 
their youngest daughter, Sandra, is in nurses training at St. Joseph's in Marsh­
field. Mr, Fritsch, a 1935 graduate, taught 9 years at Spencer, was at Med­
ford for one semester, and has been at Owen-Withee for the last 19 years, 

REV. MARK SCHOMMER, '54, was orda ined to the priesthood on June l, 1963, 
He had studied at the De Sales Preparatory Seminary and the St, Francis Seminary, 
Milwaukee. Prior to his beginning preparation for the priesthood, he had 
signed a contract to play professional football with the Green Bay Packers. His 
first season with the Packers was interrupted by a call to military service, He 
served two years in the Army, 18 months of which were on assignment in Japan. 
He was assigned to a medical research laboratory and taught English part time 
in a Tokyo High School. After his discharge from the army, he began his 
preparation for the priesthood. 

JAMES F. FREIMAN, '62, has been appointed as District Scout Executive for 
the Nicolet Area Council, Green Bay, Wis. He attended a National Training 
School for Scout Executives at Schiff Scout Reservation, Mendham, New Jersey 
during October and November , 1962. His new address is: 8121/2 Carney Blvd., 
Marinette. 

The following information comes from JOHN F, LUCAS, '60: "I taught at 
Sherman Junior High in Madison, Wis . for 3 years. The summer of 1962 I spent 



at the Ohio State University under a National Science Foundation Grant ••• 
Th is year ( 1963) I received a National Science Foundation Summer Institute 
and Academic Year Institute Scholarship at the University of Illinois. The 
program leads directly to the degree of M.A. in mathematics. Two other 
colleagues from the Point are also in the same institute - RICHARD CUTTS, '60, 
and C. PATRICK COLLIER, '59. My wife, Shirley, and daughter, Kathryn 
(4 years), are living with me in the University of Illinois married student 
housing. This year (1963) my mother, MRS. MARYBELLE C. LUCAS, graduated 
from the college with the degree of B.S. in kindergarten-primary and has signed 
her first contract to teach first grade in Mosinee. My sister, MARY AGNES 
BURANT, '57, and her husband, DONALD D. BURANT, '56, are living at 
Racine, Wis. with their two children, Margaret Mary and Jeannie. Mary Agnes 
taught primary in Racine until 1962 and Don is currently teaching 5th grade in 
Racine. His work on a master's degree is just about complete at the time of 
th is writing." The address of John F. Lucas is currently 1904-C Orchard St., 
Urbana, Illinois. 

ROGER SCHNEIDER, '56, will spend the 1963-64 academic year studying on 
the campus of Texas A. & M. College on a National Science Foundation grant. 
He will complete work towards his M.S. degree. Mr. Schneider has been a 
member of the faculty of Urban Junior High School, Sheboygan, Wis. He com­
pleted a term as president of the Sheboygan Education Association and previously 
headed the Schoolmasters Association of the city. The Schneiders have two sons, 
Douglas and Ricky. 

JUD 1TH UNGRODT, 161, spent a year at the Eastman School of Music of the 
University of Rochester in Rochester, New York, from which she received the 
Master of Arts Degree in music theory in 1962. This year she taught piano at 
Dr. Martin Luther College in New Ulm, Minnesota. In September, 1963, she 
is returning to Eastman for two years of study toward a Doctor of Philosophy 
Degree in music theory. She will have a graduate fellowship, acting as an 
assistant dormitory di rector. She indi cotes her present address wi 11 remain 739 
East Clark Street, Medford, Wis. 

From Nigeria comes word from CHARLES POLCYN, '61. In September, 1961 
he entered the Peace Corps Training Program for Nigeria held at UCLA. In 
Janual)', 1962 he completed the training program and arrived in Nigeria to 
teach mathematics at Maru Teacher Training College. He attended a five-week 
in-service program for secondary school teachers held at the University of 
Ibadan in August, 1962. In September, l 962 he transferred from the teacher 
training college to Methodist Boys High School, Okitipupa. The subjects he 
taught there were arithmetic, algebra, geometry, calculus, analytical geometry, 
statistics and mechanics, all to the upper classes. He is also responsible for 
athletics and games for the school, for the library and school grounds development. 
He indicates that "teaching and living here are both very rewarding and chal­
lenging." Mr. Polcyn's current address is: P.M.B. #1, Methodist Boys High 
School, Okitipupa, W. Region, Nigeria. 

JAMES M. HAUGSBY, '61, is teaching English at Edgerton, Wis. The Haugsbys 
have a daughter, Kathryn Ann, born May 4, 1963. Their address is: 712 W. 
Rollin St., Edgerton, Wis. 



US Education Chief To Join Workshop Here 
Rep. Melvin R. Laird, R - Wis., said today U. S. Commissioner of Educa­

tion Francis Keppel has agreed to attend the higher education workshop he is 
sponsoring December 14 at Wisconsin State College, Stevens Point. 

Some 50 administrators and deans will participate in the workshop for Wis­
consin state colleges. 

Laird, who will preside at the Stevens Point meeting, said that if this proves 
successful he will plan a similar one at the University of Wisconsin and a sepa­
rate one for private institution; of higher education in Wisconsin. 

During his I I years as a member of the House Appropriations subcommittee 
on Health, Education and Welfare, Laird said, he has found that smaller col­
leges in Wisconsin and throughout the nation were not taking part in existing 
programs available to them. 

11 It is a great disappointment to me," he said, "that 90 per cent of all the 
aid that is made available in 37 categorical federal-aid programs for higher 
education goes to the 100 largest institutions in the United States. 11 

"The sma II, independent and state - financed co I leges are not keeping up 
with these programs. This is not fair to the faculty or the students attending 
these institutions." 

As an example, Laird said, Congress last year made available $1.5 billion 
for research grants and higher education aids, but 90 per cent of that went to 
the JOO larger universities and colleges. 

Laird said the reason he is setting up the higher education workshop at 
Stevens Point is so the state colleges can become familiar with the programs. 

1HIS IS ONE of six chemistry labor a tories in the new Science Building. 
Th e student in the left foreground is Dick Marchiando of Sheboygan. In 
all departments the building has 25 labs. 



An assistantship from the University of Ohio has been received by SHARON 
MOESCH, '63. She took graduate credits this summer in theatre arts; in ad­
dition~ appeared in summer stock in the Cape Cod area, at Monomoy Theatre, 
Chatham, Mass. Sharon teaches speech and English in the Cudahy School 
System. Her parents are Mr. and Mrs. Oscar E. Moesch, 214 Florence St., 
Rothschild, Wis. 

DR. JOHN F. CHECK, '52, a member of the teaching staff at Flint, Mich. 
College of the University of Michigan, Ann Arbor, has been promoted from 
assistant to associate professor in education. Dr. Check received a Ph.D. de­
gree from the University of Wisconsin in 1959. Since then he and his family 
have lived at Flint. In addition to teaching duties, Dr. Check has student ad­
visory and committee responsibilities. 

ALICE GORDON, '40, retired in the spring of 1962 as elementary supervisor in 
the Tomorrow River (Amherst) School District. Her teaching career, which spans 
51 years, began in the 7th and 8th grades at Almond and as principal of the state 
graded school at Ne lsonvi I le. She became Portage County's first county super­
vising teacher. Her next position was with Wisconsin State College's old rural 
department; she supervised prdctice teachers in the rural demonstration school. 
From 1919-24 she was Portage County Superintendent. For the next 20 years she 
was at the Lincoln County Normal School in Merrill, serving as principal the 
last 10. Miss Gordon then held positions in normal schools in Wisconsin Rapids 
and Union Grove before returning to Portage County in 1951 - again as county 
supervising teacher. For the last 8 years she had been in the Tomorrow River 
Schools. She holds a master's degree from the University of Wisconsin. Miss 
Gordon plans to keep busy in retirement with a number of hobbies - sewing, 
art, furniture refinishing and reading. She is also active in church and com­
munity activities, and is director of the choir at the Nelsonville Lutheran Church. 

Serving with the Peace Corps as a teacher in Iran is 1962 graduate MARTIN L. 
JOHNSON. He will be in Iran until June of 1964. His addre~; is: Peace 
Corps, c/o Near East Foundation, P.O. Box 850, Tehran, Iran. 

DAVID J. BEHMER, '63, has been awarded a graduate assistantship at Iowa 
State University, Ames, Iowa. He plans to do research in fishery biology while 
working toward his Master of Science Degree at Ames. 

JOHN M. ROSS, '58, was admitted to the graduate division of Indiana Uni­
versity as a doctor's degree candidate. Mr. Ross will specialize in outdoor edu­
cation and outdoor recreation. He wi 11 join the Department of Recreation of 
Indiana University in the fall of 1963 as a teaching assistant. Mr. Ross was also 
installed recently as a member of the Board of Trustees of University Lutheran 
Church, Bloomington, Ind. 

Named as an International Farm Youth Exchange student for 1963, ALICE 
VIESTENZ, '60, joined other Americans in the farm youth exchange program 
this summer; they live with host farmers in Asia, Africa, Europe and Latin 
America. She previously taught in the Neenah Public School System. A num­
ber of foreign youths live with American families at the same time to complete 
the exchange. 



LELA D. JAHN, '62, was one of 28 men and women who left the United States 
in the fall of 1962 to begin three years of special-term missionary service for the 
Methodist Church in 16 countries of Asia, Africa and South America. She was 
scheduled to go to Brazil to do social work. In preparation for this service, she 
took intensive training in linguistics, the Biblical and theological basis of mis­
sions, and world issues at the Missionary Orientation Center at Stony Point, N. 
Y., and Drew University in Madison, N. J. 

Sister M. Clairann, the former BEATRICE PEPLINSKI, '51, made her final vows 
as a member of the Sisters of St. Francis of the Holy Cross in the summer of 1962. 
Prior to joining the community in September, 1953 she taught in Merrill Junior 
High School for two years. Since taking her first vows in 1956, she has been 
teaching in the Preparatory Novitiate High School at New Franken, Wis. She 
attended Marquette University, Milwaukee in the fall of 1962 to complete her 
studies for a Master of Science Degree in mathematics. Sister Clairann is the 
daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Alex Peplinski of Amherst. Another daughter', Sister 
M. Jeanette, is a member of the same community. 

MRS. JULIUS BECKER, the former MARY DOYLE, '56, retired from the Scho­
field-Rothschild School System this summer. She began her 41 1/2 year career 
in Portage County schools. She taught in 1920-21 in the Pioneer School in the 
Town of Belmont, then taught a year in the Mclnroe School in Belmont and two 
years in Amherst Grade School. The rest of her career was spent in Marathon 
County, including the teaching of mentally retarded children in the Schofield­
Rothschild schools for the past nine years. Her plans now include more traveling 
now that she is retired. 

Serving with the 6th Missile Battalion, 44 Artillery, at Fort Bliss, Texas is 1962 
grad MIKE SRODA whose home is Amherst Junction, Wis. He completed basic 
training at Fort Knox, Ky., where he was a platoon guide. While serving as 
platoon guide, he was nominated for the American Spirit Honor Medal, awarded 
for service and leadership displayed. He was recently promoted to private first 
class. In June, 1963 he was scheduled to leave Texas for 13 months of service 
in Korea. 

In June, 1962 RUSSELL GARDNER, JR., who completed a three-year premedical 
course at Stevens Point, was awarded the degree of Doctor of Medicine. He is 
a student at the University of Chicago School of Medicine since 1958. In July, 
1962 he started a year's internship at Henry Ford Hospital, Detroit, Michigan. 
He is married to the former MARY BRAATZ, '59; they have one child, Rebecca 
Claire. Mary is a graduate of Stevens Point State College and the University of 
Chicago. She taught a year in Racine. 

Named as elementary supervisor of the grades and as junior high school principal 
in Southern Door School District was STANLEY HARMANN, '48. His office 
will be in the junior high school at Brussels, Wis. Prior to this appointment he 
was supervising teacher of Kewaunee County the last seven years. He also spent 
13 years as rural teacher of Rocky Glen School in the Town of Union and 12 
years as principal of Roosevelt Consolidated School. Both schools have been 
absorbed by the new Southern Door system. Besides his B. S. Degree, he has 

-· 



obtained his master's degree in administration, superv1s1on, and guidance from 
the University of Wisconsin-Milwaukee and has completed one year of post 
graduate work at the University of Wisconsin. 

DAVID L. PETERSON, '63, is employed as probation and parole agent in Mon­
roe County for the Wisconsin Department of Public Welfare, department of cor­
rections. He will receive on the job training while also obtaining graduate 
school credits in social work at La Crosse State College and elsewhere by ex­
tension correspondence. 

Mr. and Mrs. Earl Atkinson celebrated their 40th wedding anniversary on Dec­
ember 16, 1962. Mrs. Atkinson, the former CAROL ADAMS, graduated from 
WSC in 1957. At the present time she teaches 8th grade at the elementary 
school, Amherst in the Tomorrow River School system. Her husband has operated 
a general insurance agency in Portage County for more than 35 years and prior 
to 1952 the Atkinsons were engaged in farming. 

DON WERTH, '60, a seminary student, has been employed as assistant to the 
pastor at Frame Memorial Presbyterian Church in Stevens Point for the summer 
months. He has completed two years of study at United Theological Seminary 
at New Brighton, Minn. 

JOSEPH J. RAPPEL, '41, retired after 47 years in the field of education. He 
began his teaching career at the· Franklin Jt. 14 (Menchalville) rural school in 
1916. In the spring of l 920, he: became principal of the Manitowoc Rapids state 
graded school, remaining there until the fall of 1928 when he was appointed 
Manitowoc County supervising teacher. In 1942 he joined the faculty of Mani­
towoc County Teachers College, and in l 945 was elected to the position of 
County Superintendent of Schools for Manitowoc County. In the fall of 1949, 
he entered the Manitowoc Public School System as 6th grade teacher at McKinley 
School and in 1956 was promoted to the principalship of Garfield Elementary 
School. His retirement years will be spent in historical research and publication 
of local historical material. He and Mrs. Rappel intend to do much traveling, 
visiting with their children and grandchildren and being active in the various 
organizations to which they belong. 

MABEL F. RICE, '13, retired after twenty-seven years as Professor of Education 
and Director of the Broadoaks School of Whittier College in Whittier, California. 
The college still maintains an office for her on campus where she is working on 
the Third Edition of a language series , published by D. C. Heath and Company 
and of which she has been one of the co-authors since the first edition in 1950. 
She inquires as to whether or not the Class of 1913 is making any plans for its 
50th anniversary, and would I ike the names and addresses of the surviving mem­
bers of the 1913 class. She may be contacted at Whittier College, Whittier, 
California. 

MRS. HENRY DuBOIS, the former LOLA RUTH, '18, would like to obtain a 
copy of the yearbook "of what was then called Stevens Point Normal School of 
the year 1918." She indicates, "I will pay $15.00 for a copy in reasonably 
good shape." Anyone wishing to contact her could write to her at the following 



address: Mrs. Henry Du Bois, 307 Jasmine, Corona del Mar, California. Mrs. 
DuBois has three sons, two are college graduates and married, the third is now 
in college. 

Employed at the State University College at Oswego, New York as professor of 
history is WALTER DRZEWIENIECKI, '56. His wife, Zofia, recently received 
a master's degree in library science from Syracuse (N.Y.) University. Prior to 
four years ago, they lived in Stevens Point, Wis., where for 10 years, they both ' '-
worked on the editorial staff of a Polish language weekly published·by the I 
Worzalla Publishing Co. Mr. Drzewieniecki also holds a master's degree from 
the University of Wisconsin, Madison, and a Ph.D. degree from an eastern school. 

SHERMAN J. SWORD, '42, was recently appointed as managing editor of the 
Stevens Point Daily Journal at Stevens Point, Wis. He joined the paper as a 
reporter in 1948 and became city editor in 1949. 

From Hawaii comes greetings from HELEN MATSUOKA, '59. She writes: 
"Aloha from Hawaii .... Everything's just fine here except for the climate which 
is affecting my nose and eyes .•. My Hawaiian language course at the U. of 
Hawaii's summer session is much fun." Helen's address is: Kai Nani Apt. l, 
137 Kealohileni Ave., Honolulu 15, Hawaii. 

Five chemistry majors at Stevens Point State College have been awarded gradu­
ate fellowships or scholarships. They are BRUCE LAUBE, son of Mr, and Mrs. 
Leon A. Laube, 418 Oak Street, Stevens Point; DONALD C. RULF, Hewitt; 
DAVID NEWTON, Kohler; VICTOR THALACKER, Westfield, and MELVERN 
TESSENE, Whitewater. Laube and Rulf have been awarded teaching assistant­
ships at Iowa State University, Ames; Newton and Thalacker have been award­
ed teaching assistantships at the University of Arizona, Tucson, and Tessene, a 
biology and chemistry major, has been awarded a graduate scholarship at the 
University of Michigan, Ann Arbor. These men are 1963 graduates. 

IRVING DORTH, '50, has recently been appointed as assistant professor in the 
Conservation Department, WSC, Stevens Point. His wife is the former RUTH 
TEETZEN, '53. 

Two alumni of the Conservation Department at WSC, EARL MEYER, '61, and 
RICHARD HAAS, '61, presented the Alpha Kappa Lambda Conservation Fraterni­
ty with an institutional membership to the National Wildlife Federation. 

Living at 322 E. Lincoln Ave., Oshkosh, Wis. is 1958 grad THOMAS G. SPEES. 
He was married to the former Elaine A. Bollerman on September 30, 1961. They 
have one daughter, Karen. 

THEODORE F. JESKE, '57, is a classroom instructor of history and geography at 
the junior high school in Virginia, Minnesota. He recently received his M.A. 
degree in Education. His address is: 628 l/2 S. 3rd St., Virginia, Minn. 

Employed as instructional supervisor at the Kenosha School of Vocational, 
Technical and Adult Education isl 956 grad KEITH W. STOEHR. He received 



his M. A. Degree from the Michigan State University in 1963. He, his wife, 
the former Carol Paiser, and their two children live at 4615 - 69th St., Kenosha. 

BEULAH ANN (HUETTL) BRANDNER, '55, is presently teaching grade 3 at the 
Norwood School in Green Bay, Wis. She is married and has three children, Ann, 
4, Barbara, 3, and Teddy, 2. The Brandners live at 1148 Nicolet Ave,, Green 
Bay. 

MRS. DARRELL WENZEL, the former JOAN FEHRENBACH, '52, lives at 622 
Monroe, Sparta, Wis. Her husband is associated with the Hoag-Wenzel Jewelry 
Store. They have two children, Ann, 4, and Philip, 6 months, 

On leave of absence from St. Paul, Minn, schools is WILBUR F. KALINKE, 
'54. He will do full-time graduate studies toward a Ph.D. and will also serve 
at the U, of Minn, as a member of the Educational Research and Development 
Council of the Twin Cities Metropolitan Area. In addition, in the summer of 
1963 he was selected as a member of NDEA German Institute for Elementary 
Teachers at the U. of Minn. He and his family (wife Connie and two children) 
reside at 3020 Tomahawk Place, St. Paul 19, Minn. 

JOHN V. YURKOVICH, '40, was one of two men who were awarded certificates 
as specialists in educational administration by Dean Lindley J, Stiles of the 
University of Wisconsin School of Education, Madison, on August 14, 1963. 
The men are the first to complete the new two-year graduate course especailly 
planned by the UW School of ~ducations, the State Department of Public In­
struction, and state school administrators, 

RICHARD D. MARKO, '59, and his wife, Beverly, a '60 grad, are both teaching 
in the Rhinelander, Wis. School system. Richard is an art supervisor and his 
wife teaches kindergarten. Their address is: 120 E. Monico, Rhinelander, Wis . 

• 
MRS. JUDITH GOLDSMITH, '63, has been awarded a teaching fellowship at 
Buffalo University in Buffalo, N. Y. She will receive a stipend while working 
toward a master's degree. 

MR. and MRS. KEITH C. FOX report their oldest son, Jeffery, is planning on 
attending Stevens Point State College this fall to major in the teaching of English. 
Their other sons, Michael, a freshman, and James, 8th grade, also indicate an 
interest in teaching. Their last son was born on January 23, 1961. 

MRS. LAWRENCE KAMPE, the former BARBARA RATHJEN, '58, is a teacher 
at the Whitney School in Green Bay, Wis. Her address is: 167 Gwynn, Green 
Bay, Wis. 

Teaching 1st grade in the River Falls 0#is.) Public Schools is CAROL NELSON 
SUKOW, '58. Her husband, a 1959 graduate of WSC at River Falls, received 
his M. S. Degree in physics at Case Institute of Technology in Cleveland in 
June, He is presently teaching at WSC, River Falls. The Sukows live at R,R,3, 
Box 8, River Falls, Wis. 



Teaching home economics and Eng lish at the Fall River (yiis.) High School is 
DONNA BUTSON RICHTER, '57. They have been living at 319 N. Hickory 
St., Platteville, Wis. They have two children, Mary Lynne, 3 and Kathy Lee, 
2 . Her husband wi II be attending the University of Wisconsin to work on his 
master's degree in ag. education. 

EUGENE A. BELONGIA, who graduated from WSC Stevens Point in 1939 and 
received his M. S. Degree in 1949, is an administrator of the Fairl/iew Schools, 
Brookfield. He is supervising principal and administrator at Fairview North and 
Fairview South Elementary Schools. He and his wife, Elva, reside at 367 Tower 
Court, Pewaukee, Wis. They have one son, William, 21. 

MARY LOU MICHALEWICZ (UTTERMARK), '57, teaches home economics part 
time at the Riggs Senior High School in Pierre, S. D. She resides with her 
husband, Edward, and three children at 31 l S. Polk, Pierre, South Dakota. 

Located at 1605 Briquelet St., Green Bay, Wis. are MR. & MRS. ROBERT M. 
BLOMILEY . Mr. Blomiley is a 1957 graduate and his wife, the former BENITA 
M. HELD, is a 1955 graduate. Mr. Blomiley received his M.A. Degree in 
1959 and is currently a 6th grade teacher at the EI more School in Green Bay. 

ANTHONY J. !SHERWOOD, a '49 grad, teaches geography and history at the 
Washington High School in Two Rivers, Wis. He received his M. S. degree in 
1957. The lsherwoods have two children, Kathleen, 7, and Mark, 5, and are 
expecting their third in September. They reside at 3323 Monroe St., Two Rivers. 

Teaching mathematics at Hartford, Wis. is '35 grad ORVILLE HALVERSON. 
He received his master's degree in guidance from Marquette University and also 
received a National Science Foundation Scholarship at Marquette in summer. 
Mr. Halverson and his wife, Loraine, live at 506 Fifth St., Hartford, Wis. 

NORMAN J. JOHNSON, who attended 
WSC from 1932-33, has been appointed 
Vice-President-Operations for A. M. Byers 
Company. Prior to his promotion, Mr. 
Johnson was the company's manager of oper­
ations. The Byers Company is the world's 
largest producer of wrought iron products. 

JUDITH M. BANNACH, '62, is spending a year of study at the University of 
Kiel in Germany and will also teach English conversation and literature there. 
She has an exchange assistantship in the English department, arranged through 
the Uni,:,ersity of Arkansas where she spent last year studying for a master's de­
gree in English. 

A three-year National Defense Fellowship has been awarded to WILLIAM F. 
REINKE, '62. He has been a history instructor at Southern Door High School; 
this fall he entered graduate school at Michigan State University to continue his 
studies. 



RAY C. WILDE, '56, is a science and mathematics instructor for the upper ele­
mentary grades in the Arbor Vitae-Woodruff Elementary School. In 1961 he re­
ceived his master's degree in supervision and administration. He is married to 
the former FAITH POMERENING, '56. They have one child, Susan, born Nov. 
22, 1961. The Wildes live at R. l, Box 271, Woodruff, Wis. 

Teaching mathematics and general science and also assisting with basketball at 
Shiocton, Wis. is 1960 grad ALLEN J. LUBINSKI. He is married and the father 
of two children, Kenneth Allan and Lee Ann. 

Living at 4133 Spaanem Ave., Madison, Wisconsin is MRS. MARSHALL CORNELL, 
the former BETTY JEAN GILBERTSON, '51. She has taught full-time or done 
substitute teaching for nearly ten years and at present is a fifth grade teacher in 
Madison. Her husband, a graduate of the University of Wisconsin, is an electrical 
engineer with Western Electric Co. They have two children, jon, 5, and Cathy, 
6 months. 

WILLIAM M. RUHSAM, '56, is employed as an assistant engineer for RCA Service 
Co. His duties consist of that of computer programmer for large scale digital com­
puters operating in the scientific field. Bill resides at 57 East John St., Hieksville, 
L. I., New York. 

CONNIE ANNE SMOODIE, '61, was recently granted a M.M. Degree in vocal 
pedagogy. Her field of specializc1tion consists of teaching voice at any level, 
some knowledge of physiology of vocal production, vocal literature, and continued 
private voice study. Her home is at 157 Hillcrest Lane, Nekoosa, Wis. 

Employed as a fishery biologist for the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service is 1958 
grad WALTER WHITWORTH. He is located at Southeastern Fish Control Labora­
tory, Warm Springs, Georgia. He recently obtained his Ph.D. in zoology 
(fisheries). His family consists of his wife Shirley and their three children, Susan, 
5, Sally, 4, and Billy 2. 

MRS. MELDA (BECKMAN) MORTENSEN, '51, taught 27years in rural, state 
graded and city schools and currently teaches kindergarten in the Waupaca Unified 
School. She granted personal scholarships to former students of hers - $100.00 
scholarship to Judy (Anderson) Jolin in 1962 and a $75.00 scholarship to Louise 
Paulson in 1963. Mrs. Mortensen indicates, "They were students of mine in ele­
mentary education in Waupaca. Both students attended Stevens Point College; I 
want more students to be teachers." Mrs. Mortensen resides at 128 Wells St., 
Manawa, Wis. 

Serving as Principal of the Black Creek (Wis . ) Area Schools is 1954 graduate 
ORVILLE N. SELL. He received his Master of Arts Degree in 1960 from the 
University of Minnesota. His wife is the former MARY McGINLEY, '58. They 
have three children, Barbara, 11, Marilyn, 9, David, 8. 

LEONA FORTH SCHUMACHER, '55, resides with her family at 1010 Pinos Street, 
Rhinelander, Wis. She is now a homemaker and also assists her husband in business 
(floral shop). She has three children, Ruth, 4 l / 2, Sara, 2 l / 2, and Mary, 2 mos. 



WSC Pointer Band Reading Clinic 
The Pointer Concert Band, conducted by Dr. Warren Lutz, held their Band 

Reading Clinic in the lounge of the Union Building on Saturday, November 23. 
The purpose of this clinic was to bring new compositions and materials for ·band 
to the attention of visiting high school music educators. A secondary objective 
was to acquaint present music majors with future teaching materials. A large 
group of visiting teachers and their music students were in attendance. 

A feature of the Band C linic was a Trumpet Clinic by Robert Van Nuys of 
the college music faculty. Mr. Van Nuys came to the Point this past Septem­
ber following an extensive teaching career at Southwestern College in Kansas, 
Wichita University, Colorado State College and the University of Illinois. 

The Pointer Concert Band will appear in formal concert on the evening of 
Monday, January 27th. This program is scheduled in the College Auditorium 
and will feature compositions by Shostakovitch, Rossini, William Schauman, 
Alfred Reed, Alan Grayson and Charles Gross. 

At the first meeting of the Pointer Band following the l 963 football season, 
the members elected the following officers who will form the Band Council, to­
gether with the director, Dr. Warren Lutz. 

The band president is Roy Munderloh, Merri II, who served as band manager 
the past several seasons. He is first chair baritone player in the group. 

The vice president is Bill Shay, Wisconsin Rapids, who is in this third year 
in the Pointer Band. He is a member of the 1st clarinet section of the band. 
The treasurer is Perry Wagner, a senior member and presently the solo chair 
cornet player. All three of this year's officers are music majors at WSC. 

The makeup of the band has been changed since the football shows. The 
attention is now being directed to serious contemporary, as wel I as traditional 
band compositions. 

The director of the Pointer Band is Dr. Lutz, former director of the "March­
ing 100" at the University of Kentucky and teacher of woodwinds at the 
University of I II inois. 



MARRIAGES 

ALAN DANKE, '61, was married on June 15, 1963 to Miss Linda Jones of 
Waupaca. Alan teaches in the Waupaca City Schools while his wife, a 1963 
graduate of Waushara County Teachers College is a teacher at the Galilee 
School, Waupaca County. 

Living at Monona Village, Madis~n, Wis. are Mr. and Mrs. F. Robert Kolacke 
who were married this summer. Mrs. Ko lacke, the former MARCELLA R. 
SKALSKI, '58, is an elementary teacher in the Winnequah School, Monona 
Village. Her husband, a graduate of the University of Wisconsin School of Law, 
is an attorney with the law firm of Hart, Kraege, Jackman, and Wightman of 
Madison. 

EILEEN NIEMUTH, '58, and Charles Roberts were married on June 22, 1963. 
Eileen teaches home economics in Westfield High School, while her husband, 
a graduate of Michigan State College, teaches chemistry and science at Hills­
boro. 

Married in Wauwatosa on June 22, 1963 were Rita Deetz and LARRY V. TYLKE, 
'55. Mr. Tylke is presently the principal of the Kilbourn School in Oak Creek, 
and Mrs. Tylke, a graduate of Edgewood College, Madison, is a teacher in the 
West Allis Public Schools. They will reside at 13060 W. Robinwood, Brookfield. 

Mary Jane Schiller and VERNON M. GETLINGER, '62, were married in June 
1963. They will live at 1009 Portage St., Stevens Point. Mr. Getlinger will 
teach in Marshfield and his wife will be a senior at the college. 

DONALD NEVE, '62, and Marlene F. Johnson, who were married in June, 
1963, will live in Pittsville, Wis. Mr. Neve is an employment counselor for 
the Wisconsin State Employment Service, and Mrs. Neve is employed at Peoples 
State Bank and Peoples Insurance Agency, Inc., Pittsvi I le. 

Living at 14 N. Bassett, Madison, Wis. are MR. AND MRS. THOMAS M. LOVE 
who were married in June, 1963. Mrs. Love, the former JEAN ANN MORZINSKI, 
received her B.S. Degree in primary education in 1961, and Mr. Love also re­
ceived a B. S. Degree in 1962 from Stevens Point State College. He will begin 
his second work of post graduate work at the University of Wisconsin in the fall. 

On July 13, l 963 LEAH M. HUBERTY, '62, and Robert W. Dumke were married 
in Lena, Wis. Leah was a teacher in the Green Bay Public Schools during the 
1962-63 term. Her husband is employed as a telephone repair man for Western 
Electric at Milwaukee. 

PHYLLIS M. CASKEY, '58, and WAYNE L. SCHMIDT, were married in June, 
l 963. They will live at 2649 Stevens St., Madison, Wis. where Mr. Schmidt 
wi 11 continue study for his master's degree at the University of Wisconsin. Mrs. 
Schmidt taught second grade at Merri 11 Elementary School, Oshkosh. She wi 11 
teach in Madison. 



MR. AND MRS. ARLYN LOOMANS will live at 26 N. Forest St., Waupun. 
They were marr ied on June 22, 1963 in Waupun. Mr. Loomans, who graduated 
in June, 1963 is employed by the Wisconsin Conservation Department . 

Married in Stevens Point on June 22, 1963 were VENITA MARCIA WAGNER 
and Gerald Lee Burling. Mrs. Burling attended Taylor County College for two 
years, later receiving a B. S. Degree at WSC, Stevens Point in 1962. She has 
been teaching at For1" Atkinson. Mr. Burling graduated from a two-year course 
in accounting at the Madison Vocational School. He is employed as an account 
examiner for Wisconsin State College, Stevens Point, and Mrs. Burling will 
teach in the Stevens Point Schools. 

Roberta Jane Hintze and STUART L. HACKBARTH, '63, were married in June, 
1963. Mr. Hackbarth is employed by Mosinee Paper Mills Co., but will spend 
the next six months in the Army Reserves. Mrs. Hackbarth is employed at 
Wausau Paper Mills, Brokaw. 

Lois A. Kraemer and ROSS A. PORTER, '62, who were married in Green Bay, 
will reside at Fort Leonard Wood, Mo., where he is stationed. Mrs. Porter 
attended the Point, and Mr. Porter received his B.S. Degree from WSC. 

Married on July 6, 1963 were KAREN BRAEM, '61, and JOHN R. HANOUSE K, 
'62. Karen has been teaching home economics in West Allis, and her husband is 
employed at the Forrer Business Interiors Equipment Co., Milwaukee. 

CAROL ANN KOZJCZKOWSKI, '62, and James H. Friday were married in 
July, 1963. Mr. Friday attended St. Mary's College, Winona, Minn. and WSC 
and is associated with Home Furnishings, Inc. in Stevens Point. Mrs. Friday is 
a first grade teacher at the Jackson School in Stevens Point. They will reside at 
421 Briggs St. 

Married on August 10, l963were GERTRUDE ANN WEST, '61, and Donald L. 
Neuendorf. Gertrude is an English instructor at P. J. Jacobs High School in 
Stevens Point. She has done graduate work at the University of Wisconsin, 
Madison and Winona (Minn.) State College. Her husband, a graduate of 
Minneapolis School of Business, is terminal manager of the Neuendorf Transpor­
tation Co. They will reside at 130 Nebel St., Stevens Point, Wis. 

ANN MARIE MARTIN, '63, was married to Albert W. Greenheck. She will 
teach home economics at Muscoda High School. Her husband is a partner of 
Wisconsin Pole Structures in Lone Rock, Wis. The Greenhecks will live in 
Muscoda, Wis. 

At home at 520 Stanley St., Stevens Point, Wis. awaits MR. & MRS. KENNETH 
L. KEEN LANCE who were married in June, 1963. Mrs. Keenlance, the former 
SHIRLEY WAGNER, '63, will teach home economics at Manawa High School. 
Mr. Keenlance is a student at WSC, Stevens Point. 

MARY JO SCHLIESMAN, '62, and William O. Otto were married in August, 
1963. Mr. Otto is director of physical education in the Stevens Point Public 
Schools. Mrs. Otto teaches kindergarten at the Howe School, Wisconsin Rapids. 



"CAROUSEL II PRE SEN TED AT WSC 

The music department of Wisconsin State College here presented "Carousel", 
the perenially popular Rogers and Hammerstein show which appeared on Broad­
way for years. 

Tom Cultice, who this fall came to WSC from the University of Indiana was 
the producer and also took the leading male role of Billy Bigelow, a barker 
for the carousel. Mr. Cultice has sung leading opera roles at the University 
of Michigan and Indiana University. 

David Dick, who came to WSC from Butler University, Indianapolis, was 
director of music and orchestra. He has had experience as the director of such 
groups as the University Chorale, The Glee Club and the Madrigal Singers. 

The show is known for such melodies as "If I Loved You," "June is Bustin' 
Out All Over," "When I Marry Mr. Snow," "When The Children Are Asleep," 
"Blow High, Blow Low," "Soliloqui," "A Real Nice Clambake" and "You'll 
Never Walk Alone." 

FROM THE OFFICE OF THE DEAN OF THE SCHOOL OF LETTERS AND SCIENCE 

Probably when you were a student here, your Alma Mater was organized in­
to the College of Letters and Science and th·e School of Education. 

In 1961, the School of Applied Arts and Science was created. Included in 
th is school are the departments of home economics, conservation and physical 
education. Development of new programs in this school is planned. The School 
of Applied Arts and Science also is responsible for degrees in medical technol­
ogy. Dr. Paul A. Yambert is the dean. 

Meanwhile, the College of Letters and Science became the School of Letters 
and Science. Dr. Burdette W. Eagon continues as dean of the School of Educa­
tion. 

In 1963, a fourth school, the School of Fine Arts, was created to embrace 
the departments of music, art, speech and drama. Dr. Warren G. Jenkins, 
dean of Letters and Science, is the acting dean of Fine Arts. However, a dean 
for the School soon will be selected. 



Majors and minors in the School of Letters and Science include biology, 
chemistry, economics, English, F_rench, general science, geography, German, 
history, mathematics, philosophy, physics, political science, psychology, so­
cial science and sociology. 

You will find that all of these departments have increased their staffs and 
curricula to meet the needs of the rocketing enrollment which stands at 2,897, 
including Saturday and Extension Classes. 

The foreign language department this year started a beginning course in the 
Russian language, Th is year's freshmen ( at least those who entered in Septem­
ber) working toward a B.S. Degree in the School of Letters and Science, must 
fulfill requirements in both mathematics and a foreign language, You will 
probably re cal I thot students previously chose between mathematics and a for­
eign language, Many new changes will be made in the college curricula. 

We will endeavor to keep you informed of these important matters, 

FOREIGN TEACHING OPPORTUNITIES 

American teachers, preferably in the fields of science (chemistry, physics, 
and biology) and mathematics, and alternatively in the field of English language 
training, will be placed in English language high schools at Istanbul, Izmir, 
Samsun, Konya, Eskisehir, and Diyarbakir, Turkey, for the 1964 - 65 school 
year. Similar positions are also available in the United Kingdom Dependencies. 

Priority will be given to teachers of chemistry, biology, physics, and math­
ematics, Alternatively, priority wi 11 be given to teachers of English as a for­
eign language, Knowledge of the Turkish language is not a requirement, but 
the grantee should possess patience, tact, and a sense of humor. 

Teachers will probably be asked to give occasional lectures and talks at 
other schools and before various groups and educational organizations. 

Secondary schools in Turkey open the last Monday in September, and close 
the last Saturday in May, Examinations are held in June, There is a 2-week 
holiday at the beginning of February. American teachers are usually required 
to teach approximately 20-25 hours a week. Classes normally consist of about 
50 students. The school week includes Saturday, which is a half-school day, 
as is Wednesday. Schools are closed on Sunday. 

Furnished or unfurnished apartments and houses can be found for grantees 
with accompanying dependents. 

Should you decide that you would like to apply, application forms may be 
obtained from Frank Thomas, Teacher Exchange Section, Bureau of International 
Education, Educational Exchange and Training Branch, Office of Education, 
Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Washington, D. C. 20202. 

ALPHA BETA RHO 

Alpha Beta Rho fraternity, founded as a local chapter here at WSC in 1955, 
has a present membership of 40 men. ABR participates in all school functions, 
such asHomecoming and Winter Carnival and conducts its own pledging activi­
ties. These, as ABR alumni will recall include the Bottle Hunt, Pledge Hike, 
Smelt Fry and "Hell Night." 

Alpha Beta Rho would like to establish a closer relationship with our alumni. 
If you haven't already done so, please send your current address to: Tom Farr, 
AluiTlni Chairman, c/o Alpha Beta Rho Fraternity, WSC, Stevens Point, Wis. 



Hyer Hall Open House 
Three members of the Hyer family attended the dedication Sunday of F. S. 

Hyer Residence Hall for women at Wisconsin State College. 
Included in the family group were Mrs. Frank S. Hyer, Waupaca, widow of 

WSC's fourth president, for whom the building was named, and her daughter 
and son, Mrs. A. I. Leishman, Elmhurst, Ill., and Frank P. Hyer, Wilmington, 
Del. Mrs. Leishman and Hyer were accompanied by their husband and wife. 

In the brief ceremony, President James H. Albertson said that in dedicating 
the residence hall to the former president, "We not only honor the memory of 
a man, but we also rededicate ourselves to the service of the young people of 
the state through the use of this fine facility." 

Pointing out that President Hyer had served the young people of the state 
for 51 years, Dr. Albertson said, "We are participating in more than a dedica­
tion of a building. We are dedicating ourselves to an idea •.. an ideal of 
education. 

"We are dedicating ourselves to the concept that education is more than 
books and classes. It is an opportunity to learn by shared I iving ... by learn­
ing to know others and by participating in the planning and implementation of 
programs of recreational, social and cultural significance." 

Orland E. Radke, associate dean of students and director of housing, who 
also spoke briefly, asked, "Why do we dedicate buildings?What are we hoping 
to accomplish when we attach the name of Frank S. Hyer to the bricks and 
mortar of th is hal I? 

"To some, it may be only a means of identification or the following of a 
tradition. However, I'd like to see develop within these walls and within you 
200 residents the same qualities that former President Hyer stood for, including 
leadership and the determination to attain distinction. 

"But Mr. Hyer was more than a leader who attained distinction, he also was 
a personality with warmth, consideration, respect and love for his fellow man. 

"These are the things that you girls in this hall can also stand for. Each of 
you can be a 'hall' of distinction. You can take a stand for what is right and 
good. Be not proud of yourselves, but make everyone proud of you. Develop 
a personality sparked by warmth, kindness and consideration." 

Quoting the late President Hyer, Radke said, "Walk uprightly, work right­
eously and speak the truth." 

Miss Doris Wadzinski, Marathon, president of the hall, welcomed the guests. 
Miss Marilyn Sherman, Waupaca, responding for the students, said Hyer Resi­
dence Hall was not a hall to her but a home. "My room shares my sorrows, 
laughter, hopes and joys. It is my college home and each year it will become 
a new home for another WSC student. 

Residents of the residence hall and their parents attended the dedication. 
Later residents of the area toured the building which houses 200women students. 

Rooms had been decorated for the event, and many students had trimmed 
Christmas trees and lighted them. Doors also were decorated, each featuring 
the Christmas theme. 

Student fees are financing the building which includes study rooms, laundry 
foci I ities, a sapcious lounge and ample storage compartments for student luggage. 



FROM YOUR PLACEMENT OFFICE: 

THE WIDOW OF Frank S. 
Hyer, Former Wisconsin 
State College president, 
was present Sunday when 
Hyer Residence Hal I was 
dedicated. She is in the 
center here, flanked by her 
son-in-law and daughter, 
Mr. and Mrs. A. I. Leish­
man, Elmhurst, ill., and 
her son and daughter -in­
law, Mr. and Mrs. Frank P. 
Hyer, Wilmington, Del. 
Seated is Mrs. Elizabeth 
Pf i ff n er, WSC associate 
dean of students. 

May we remind you of the need for early planning should you anticipate a 
change of position for next year. Upon completion of a minimum of two years 
of teaching your placement office will be pleased to arrange to obtain an ap­
praisal of your teaching or other experience, together with a record of any 
graduate study and bring your credentials up-to-date for placement services. 
This should be completed as early as possible to assure completion by the time 
needed. 

To obtain the necessary forms for bringing your credentials up-to-date, ad­
dress your request to: Office of Placement Services, Wisconsin State College, 
Stevens Point, Wis. Should you wish to be placed on the active list for place­
ment services, indicate the type of position desired, geographic location pre­
ferred, and other information which would assist us in providing you with our 
services. 

As soon as you accept a position we would appreciate your notifying the 
placement office. Your name will then be removed from our active list and a 
form sent you to provide us with an official record of your new position. Until 
we hear from you your name remains in our active placement list. 

Should you plan to enter graduate study or to be married, it would be to 
your advantage to arrange for an evaluation of your experience since gradua­
tion to be included in your placement file. Then when you wish to obtain a 
new position, your file could be acHvated promptly and credentials would be 
available for placement service. 

As soon as you make application for a position, a request is received at the 
placement office for your credentials. If they are out-dated and have no 
evaluations of your experience, an extensive delay is caused since it is neces­
sary for the placement office to locate you and send you the credential renewal 
form to provide us with the information needed to brlng your credentials up-to­
date. This unnecessary delay is sometimes costly in losing a desired position. 
Early planning for any change of position is very important. 

Your placement office has enjoyed extending placement services to an ever 
increasing number of alums who have earned excellent teaching records and 
completed graduate study. Exce I lent promotional opportunities have been a­
vailable to many deserving Pointers. 

l 



WINTER CARNIVAL 1964 

As the snow starts to fal I and the temperature drops, we fel I winter creeping 
up on us, When winter comes, we know that just around the corner is the fourth 
annual Winter Carnival, 

The preparations are being made to make this the best event in the history 
of WSC. 

February 17-23 is the date that has been selected for the winter wonderland 
of activities. In this week, events which will be enjoyed by everyone have 
been scheduled; such as an all-school skating and tobogganing party, a hockey 
match, ice sculpturing and winter games. 

The big weekend of February 22-23 will be fun-packed with ice sculpture 
judging Saturday morning, games in the afternoon, and the "Woodchopper's 
Ball" in the evening with the crowning of the Winter Carnival King and Queen 
the highlight of the evening. 

Sunday night will climax the big week with big name entertainment and the 
presentation of the Winter Carnival trophy. 

A special invitation is being extended to you, Alumni of this college, in 
the hopes that you will attend and renew old acquaintances at this big winter 
event. Winter Carnival Planning Committee 

HISTORY INSTITUTE HELD AT PO INT 

A History Institute on Revolutionary Latin AmericCT was held July 29-31 on 
the college campus for a selected group of Wisconsin high school teachers of 
history and social science. The Institute, co-sponsored by Wisconsin State 
College, Stevens Point, and the Service Center for Teachers of History of the 
American Historical Association, probed the current explosive condition of 
Latin America with particular emphasis on the Mexican and Cuban Revolutions: 
their problems and prospects. Three eminent historians were present for public 
lectures and for more informal discussions limited to Institute participants: Pro­
fessors William A. Williams and John L. Phelan of the Un iversity of Wisconsin 
and Professor Robert Quirk of Indiana University. In an evaluative session on 
the final day, the participating teachers agreed that the Institute had greatly 
benefitted them personally and professionally by broadening and deepening 
their knowledge and understanding of Latin America. - R. J, Knowlton 

Burress 
At Notional Meet 

Dr. Lee A. Burress Jr,, chairman of the English department at WSC spoke 
when the National Council of Teachers of English met Saturday, Nov. 30, in 
San Francisco, Calif. 

His topic was "An Areopagitican Oath for Tem:hers?" 
Dr. Burress based his talk on an article on censorship written by him and 

which recently appeared in the Wisconsin English Journal, the official publi­
cation of the Wisconsin Council, 

The article was reprinted and will be distributed by the national council. 



Audio-Visual Techniques 

A national audio -visual demonstration team explained multi - media and 
other new AV techniques when area educators met Friday, Nov. 22, at the 
WSC Union. 

Members of the team were William Prigge of Northern Illinois State Normal 
and Gene Faris of Indiana University who were trained under the National 
Defense Education Act. 

Their presentation pivoted around modern classroom audio-visual techniques 
for teaching units in science, mathematics and modern foreign language, target 
areas of the NDEA. However, all grade levels and all subjects taught in the 
schools today were included. 

Wisconsin audio visual specialists, in afternoon sessions demonstrated over­
head projector techniques; the tape recorder, feltboard and other instructional 
media. Closed circuit television procedure was also demonstrated. 

The workshop, one of three scheduled this month in Wisconsin, was under 
the sponsorship of the State Department of Public Instruction, the NDEA and 
wsc. 

R. C. Wheeler, Madison, audio visual supervisor for the department of pub­
lic instruction, points out that the workshops are designed not only for the class­
room teacher but also for school administrators, their assistants and audio visual 
supervisors. 

In charge of local arrangements were Robert S. Lewis, WSC director of audio 
visual services; Lloyd Wallin, in charge of audio visual work at P. J. Jacobs 
High School, and Merton Peterson, curriculum coordinator for the Stevens Point 
Elementary District. 

H H Smith On WSC Faculty 
Mr. and Mrs. Harry Hazen Smith and their family of five children are among 

the new residents of Stevens Point this year, Mr. Smith having accepted a po­
sition as assistant professor in the biology department at WSC. 

Mr. Smith, who holds Ph.B. and M.S. degrees from the University of Wis­
consin, has done additional work at the University of Minnesota and the UW 
School of Medicine. 

He served with the Army for six years and also has had extensive teaching 
experience dating from the time he was a biology teacher and assistant princi­
pal at Cadott. He later taught at Kemper Military School, Boonville, Mo., 
and at St. John's Military Academy, Delafield. He also was dean and assistant 
headmaster at Breck School, St. Paul, and a member of the faculty at Wiscon­
sin State College, Eau Claire, and at Stout State College, Menomonie. He 
was an assistant to the ship doctor on the United States Lines and was a chemist 
for the U.S. Rubber Co., Eau Claire. 

He comes to Stevens Point from Beaver Dam where he has been dean of day 
students at Wayland Academy. 

Mr. Smith also has done extensive Boy Scout work and was president of the 
Parent-Teachers Association while in Eau Claire. 



Two Added To English Staff 
In an effort to meet the rocketing enrollment at WSC, two additional posi­

tions have been created in the English department. 
The two new faculty members are George P. Inman Jr. and Norman C. 

Wacker. 
Mr. Inman, who holds B.S. and M.A. degrees from the State University of 

Iowa, has been working toward a Ph.D. degree. 
After serving in the U.S. Air Force in Europe as a first lieutenant, he was 

a teacher-supervisor in Iowa City. 
Mr. Wacker holds a B.A. degree from the University of Connecticut and 

soon will complete work toward the master's degree at the State University of 
Iowa. 

Dr. Wievel At 
Poynette Meeting 

Dr, Bernard F. Wievel, chairman of the conservation department at WSC, 
attended a meeting of the Wisconsin Council for Conservation Education held 
at the Wisconsin Conservation Department Conservation Center at Poynette. 

The purpose of the council is to cooperate with agencies in the promotion 
of conservation education in the State of Wisconsin. 

Dr. Wievel, a member of the executive council of the group representing 
college education, was accompanied to the meeting by Peter Kust, a WSC 
student. 

JIM KUTELLA, FORMER WSC STUDENT, GETS PEACE CORPS ASSIGNMENT 

Jim Kutella, son of Mr. and Mrs. Joseph Kutella, 120 N. River Drive, 
Stevens Point, received a Peace Corps assignment in the Republic of Guinea 
on Africa's west coast. Jim attended WSC for a summer session and a fall se­
mester. Then while working for the pulp lab of Consolidated Papers, Inc., 
Wisconsin River Division, he heard the radio advertisement for Peace Corps ap­
plicants. He applied and was accepted for training. 

His preparation started in July with three weeks of physical conditioning in 
the Santa Rosa mountains of Puerto Rico, a hot humid area with a climate simi­
lar to Guinea. After the jungles came studies at the University of Vermont and 
Sandonona, a privately financed experiment in international living housed in 
a massive mansion near Battleboro, Vt. At these institutions he received in­
tensive instruction in the French language. There were also studies in agronomy, 
American history, communism and dozens of other subjects. Jim was also sent 
to Montreal, Quebec, where he lived with a French-speaking family to put his 
language studies into practice. 

Like most Peace Corps candidates, Jim won't know his exact geographical 
assignment until he reaches Guinea, But he figures he'll be working with 
Guineans in animal husbandry or agronomy, helping them improve their country's 
economic conditions and standards of living. 

When Jim returns home following his tour, he hopes to return to college. 
"I guess you get to see the light after a while," he remarked, referring to the 
fact his Peace Corps training has sold him on the idea of a college education. 
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RETURN REQUESTED 

To Alums: 

My sincere good wishes to each of you for the 
holiday season! May the true spirit of Christmas 
be yours as you share this holiday season with 
friends and loved ones. 

As your alma mater faces the new year it is 
fitting that she pause and express appreciation to 
al I alums for contributions made in the past, in­
terest in her present programs and dedication to 
her future support. 

Merry Christmas and Happy New Year. 

Cordially, 

James H. Albertson 
President 
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